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Note from the Chair

Valerie Grim was appointed to the United Negro College Fund’s Pew Rural Early Education Commission, Washington. D.C. (appointed for three years) and was selected to participate in the CIC Academic Leadership Program (a year long program 2004/05).
In September 2004, Professor Grim organized panels for graduate students’ presentations at the African American Studies Symposium held in Lafayette, IN. She and Professor McElroy chaired the session, which two AAADS graduate students presented papers.
She published “Learning to Use Evidence in the Study of History” with Leah Shopkow and David Pace, in Decoding the Disciplines: Helping Students Learn Disciplinary Ways of Thinking, edited 

by David pace and Joan Middendorf (San Francisco, CA: Jossey Bass, 2004) pp. 57-67.

Professor Grim gave a lecture entitled “African American and Africana Studies Departments and the Art of Leadership: Struggles against Marginalization and Co-optation.” Indiana State University, School of Education, HESA Program, October 25, 2004.

Contributed or competitive papers
2004 “Preparing the Next Generation of Africana Studies Scholars, Activists, and Community 


Leaders: Struggling Against Marginalization and Co-optation,” Association of Black


Culture Centers Conference, Indiana University, Bloomington, Indiana University, 


November 5, 2004.

2004 “Decoding the Discipline,” International Society for the Scholarship of Teaching and 


Learning Meeting, Indiana University-- Bloomington, October 22, 2004.

2004 “The Last Frontier: African American and Minority Farmers’ Class Action Lawsuit Against 


the U.S. Department of Agriculture, 1996-2004.” Oral History Meeting, Portland, Oregon, 


September 29-October 3, 2004.

2004 “Africana Studies in the Post Brown Era: Resisting Domination and Intellectual Exploitation” 


The Patterson Conference—Still Not Equal: Expanding Opportunity in Global Societies,”   


Washington, D.C., September 24-26.
From the Faculty

A.B. Assensoh was the keynote speaker at the Fall Annual International Conference and Gala on the Reno campus of University of Nevada. His address dealt with “African cultural history and its relevance in Third World Studies.” (Additionally, A.B. and his wife, Yvette M. Alex-Assensoh (Political Science Department), have been re-appointed as Co-Reviews Editors for African and Asian Studies Review Journal of Leiden, The Netherlands. The peer-refereed journal is published by Brill, an international academic publishing company in The Netherlands. This was reported in the fall issue of Atumpan.)
Matthew Guterl recently sent a manuscript, entitled Race, Nation, and Empire in American History, co-edited with James T. Campbell and Robert G. Lee, to the University of North Carolina Press.  The volume includes an essay from our own Vernon Williams on Franz Boas, and is presently out to readers. Matthew has also signed on to be the Senior Editor for U.S. History for Oxford University Press’s Encyclopedia of the Modern World, a multi-volume project with quite significant African and African diaspora content.  Peter Stearns is the general editor of the project.

His son, Robert, just turned eight months old, and seems poised to walk very soon.

Trica Keaton presented a paper entitled Institutionalizing Black Paris:  Prospects and Pitfalls
for the African American and Diasporic Research in Europe: Comparative and Interdisciplinary Approaches conference held at the W.E.B. Du Bois Institute for African and African American Research December 15-18, 2004, Paris, France.
She also has a forthcoming paper entitled Practicing “Black Paris-Paris Noir”: Prospects and Pitfalls
Audrey T. McCluskey, Director of the Black Film Center/Archive, was the recipient of a faculty exchange fellowship sponsored by the Office of International Studies and the University of Witwatersrand in Johannesburg, South Africa. While in residence in the School of Arts at Wits, she lectured on contemporary African American cinema and presented highlights from the recent “Imaging Blackness, 1915-2002” Poster Exhibition.  She also researched recent developments in S A film culture and interviewed filmmakers.

John McCluskey’s short story, “The Best Teacher in Georgia”, has been adapted to the stage.  A partial staged reading was given last June at Indian Hills Junior College in Iowa.  A full stage reading was scheduled for late February at the University of Iowa.  A grant proposal is in progress for a full stage production in Iowa in 2006. John’s lead essay on African American literature will appear in Encyclopedia of the Midwest.

Fred McElroy appeared on the Amos Brown television show (WDNI), which is part of the One Book One Indianapolis activity, January 24, 2005, to discuss Hannah Crafts’ antislavery novel, The Bondwoman’s Narrative (1855). Earlier on the same day, he was interviewed about the novel and its significance during Mr. Brown’s radio show on WTLC in Indianapolis. His review of Crafts’novel was published in the Indianapolis Star on January 6, 2005.
He also delivered a radio presentation in conjunction with the activities surrounding One Book One Bloomington on WFIU’s radio program “Afternoon Edition” to discuss Ernest J. Gaines’ novel A Lesson Before Dying (March 2002).

Professor McElroy presented a paper entitled African American Studies and the Struggle for Black Empowerment at the Fourteenth Annual Conference of the Association for Black Cultural Centers, Indiana University (Bloomington), November 5, 2004.

Iris Rosa  choreographed “Deje Mi Pasado” (I left my past) for Evening of Contemporary Dance Faculty Concert, Buskirk/Chumley, February 5-6, 2004, Bloomington, IN, as well as “Crowns”, Phoenix Theatre, Indianapolis, IN, October 22-November 21, 2004, which is a play/musical written by Regina Taylor and based on the book Crowns.  
Her professional performances include: Sancocho Music and Dance Collage (SMDC), which is a performance of music and dance from countries such as Cuba and Puerto Rico that consists of professional performances and public school performances through Young Audiences at the following locations:
-
Indianapolis Public Library, Indianapolis, IN, December 11, 2004
-
Warren Public Library, Indianapolis, IN, December 18, 2004
Vernon Williams published “Between Universalism and Particularism: Historiographical Concerns in the History of Anthropology.” Journal of African American Studies 7, 2 (2003 delayed publication that was brought out in the Spring of 2004): 61-68.

“Atlanta University Studies,” 1: 62-63; “Authors: Non-Fiction,” 1: 74-76; “Franz Boas,” 1: 165-167; “E. Franklin Frazier,” 1: 414-416; “Charles S. Johnson,” 1: 619-622; “Literature: Non-Fiction,” 2: 724-726; “Booker T. Washington,” 2: 1236-1239.  In Encyclopedia of the Harlem Renaissance.  2 vols., ed. Cary Wintz and Paul Finkelman.  New York: Routledge, 2004.
GRADUATE STUDENTS CORNER
By Claudia Drieling

AAADS grads find wealth of intellectual (and culinary) richness in Nashville
Attending conferences is always fun, not to mention a great learning experience. The department’s graduate students quadrupled their fun in February by not only attending a conference, but also presenting papers. Four panels (a new record!) of graduate students and faculty participated in the 11th annual Africana Studies Conference, held in Nashville, TN, February 3 – 4, 2005, on the theme “Cultural Unity of Campus and Community: Academic Excellence with Economic, Political, Social and Spiritual Responsibility.” A wide range of topics was covered at the conference, which was hosted by Tennessee State University’s Department of Africana Studies.
On Feb. 3, a group of graduate students presented a panel on the topic “Racial and Cultural Movements in the African Diaspora.” M.A. student Richardo Wallace spoke on “Fakin’ the Funk: Illuminating an Illusion” as he explored the new face of hip hop. M.A. student Amina McIntyre talked about “Examining the Arts As a Vehicle to Express Social Discontent Within the African American Community.” M.A. student Ketwana Wilson-McCormick presented “Social and Community Activism in the Work of Ida B. Wells-Barnett.” The panel was chaired and moderated by doctoral candidate Claudia Drieling. 
Concurrently, another group of graduate students presented a panel titled “Rhetoric, Ideology, and Nationalism: Constructing Black Identity and Consciousness.” M.A. student Enyonam Hargett talked about “African Americans and the Ideas of Racial Solidarity.” M.A. student Femina T. Ajayi explored “Issues of Debilitation, Population, and Resource Depletion in two Post-Colonial African Countries.” Professor Fred McElroy chaired and moderated the panel.
On Feb. 4, the other two panels presented their papers. The first panel’s topic was “Race and Gender in Art and Expressions.” M.A. student Tiffany Combs spoke on “Sexual Exploitation of African American Women in Hip Hop Videos and Dramatic Film.” M.A. student Tiffany Saunders presented “African American Womanist Traditions as Portrayed in The Color Purple.” M.A. student Jennifer Heusel investigated “Race and Gender Phenomenon in Comics.” Professor Fred McElroy was chair and moderator.

The final panel explored “Social, Cultural, and Religious Issues in the African Diaspora: the Politics of Representation.” M.A. student Giva Wilkerson talked about “African American Women and the Perception of Beauty.” M.A. student Bryan Chatfield spoke on “Fatherless Home: The Social Effect on Black Males.” M.A. student Ryon Cobb presented “Nothin’ but an ‘E’ Thang: Black Evangelicals’ Response to the Problem of Race in America.” M.A. student Laila Amine chaired and moderated this panel.

All four panels were well-received. Dr. Wosene Yefru of TSU’s Department of Africana Studies remarked that the “students’ panel was outstanding,” and that he was “very much impressed with their sharp intellectual mind.” Similarly, other members of the TSU faculty who attended some of the AAADS panels expressed their enthusiasm about the students’ research projects and, moreover, their interest in further academic exchange and collaborations between AAADS and TSU’s Department of Africana Studies. 
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Panel 1: from left: Claudia Drieling, Richardo Wallace, Amina McIntyre, Ketwana Wilson-McCormick
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Panel 2: from left: Femina T. Ajayi, Fred McElroy, Enyonam Hargett
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Panel 3: from left: Jennifer Heusel, Tiffany Saunders, Tiffany Combs, Fred McElroy
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Panel 4: from left: Bryan Chatfield, Giva Wilkerson, Laila Amine, Ryon Cobb
Grad students prep for job market

 

Getting ready for the job market is a process that can create anxiety because it is unknown terrain for most graduate students. IU’s annual cross-disciplinary Preparing Future Faculty Conference helps to alleviate that anxiety, as this year’s AAADS attendees Amina McIntyre, Jennifer Heusel, and Claudia Drieling can attest. This year’s conference – which took place on Feb. 18 with the motto “From First-Year to Faculty and Beyond” – involved sessions such as “Developing a Professional Record As a Graduate Student” and “Navigating the Job Market.” A refreshing keynote address was given by Dean of Faculties Jeanne Sept, who spoke on creating fruitful learning experiences for students. This speech, which drew exciting analogies between learning and foods and dining experiences, culminated in a raffle during lunch in which a literal food basket (from Tutto Bene) was the prize. The AAADS contingent was ecstatic when the raffle winner turned out to be Jennifer Heusel! For more information about the conference and to request conference materials, please contact Jen (jheusel@indiana.edu), Amina (asmcinty@indiana.edu), or Claudia (cdrielin@indiana.edu). The next PFF conference is expected to take place in February 2006.

